Many thanks Kevin. 

Ladies and gentlemen, it gives me great pleasure to deliver the CEO’s report today.

This annual gathering of members, staff and the Vision Australia community gives us cause to pause and reflect on the year that has passed and the times that are yet to come. 

As the Chairman has said, it has been a year of great change on many fronts, and included the departure of the CEO , which is why I stand here today, as Acting CEO.

I would like to thank the Chairman, the Board,  and the Senior Leadership team for their support and commitment. 

The Annual General Meeting shines a spotlight on the past year, to account for our successes and failures and to give assurances that our organisation remains relevant and that we are fulfilling our commitment to people who are blind or have low vision can access and fully participate in every part of life they choose.

While we gather here together in this room today discussing such things, our dedicated Vision Australia staff are out in dozens of communities across three states: sitting with an 80 year old lady as she learns how to read her mail now her sight has failed; teaching a young boy to use his new cane as he makes his way to school and; building the skills and confidence of a job seeker who is blind and about to go for her first job interview.

This is what Vision Australia is really about: the people – clients, staff and volunteers, and making a difference. 

So how did we go?

During this past year alone, our service delivery staff spent thousands of hours with 33,000 people of all ages, in all situations and different stages of need.

This is remarkable and creates a picture of the enormity of our role in the disability sector.

And it also tells us that we have to get smarter and look at new ways to deliver services. We have to be more effective, we have to thrive to survive.

And we are doing just that.

We are currently undertaking the biggest review in our organisation’s eight year history. We are analysing every part of the organisation - every service and every support area. We are evaluating our objectives, needs, costs and benefits so we can ensure our foundations are sufficiently strong enough to build a future in a fundamentally new and different era; an era that focusses on self-directed funding and greater client choice.

We are already working hard to influence the architects of what will become the National Disability Insurance Scheme. 

Our planning will ensure our readiness, even if the future is still largely uncertain. A great cricketer doesn't know when the bouncer will come, but he knows it will come. And he will know how to handle it when it does. 

Listening to our clients is a significant part of our changed business model. Our clients are our customers, or consumers of the future. The change in the funding model has its basis in choice and independence.

We must be alive to ensuring our services “menu” matches the requirements of the consumers. There’s no use dishing up a pizza menu if our consumers want the a la carte.

Measuring our performance against outcomes is fundamental to running a good business and Vision Australia is no exception. We do that now, and we will have to do more of it as we shift to listening and acting on the voice of the consumer.

Already, we are achieving some of our targets.

During the past 12 months, we recorded a nine per cent growth in the number of active clients. The number of Orientation and Mobility clients was 55 percent above the targeted level. 

We registered a total of 238 Seeing Eye Dog clients and recorded 191 working Seeing Eye dog partnerships around Australia.

We achieved a 56 percent improvement in job placements compared to last year and a 21 percent increase in employment clients.

And, as Kevin mentioned, we led a consortium called the VidKids Alliance securing $4.1 million to provide support to children living in rural areas who have a vision and/or hearing impairment. 

Most importantly during the past 12 months, we recorded a client satisfaction rate of 91 percent. This positive result was re-enforced by the number of clients who consistently rated the impact of our services on their lives well above the target throughout the year.

With self-directed funding, keeping this metric at the present level will be a measure of how much we’ve listened, our flexibility and the relevance of our services.

As you are all well aware, our interaction with clients extends beyond service provision and 18 new local client groups were established this year, taking the total to 60 – a testament to the level of involvement our clients want to have in the way we run our organisation.

We’re now taking the engagement, information sharing and listening to a new level.

As Kevin mentioned, financial stability is essential for us to operate and we are on track to break even by 2015, recording as you heard earlier, an operating deficit of $1.126 million at the end of the last financial year. This is a positive move towards sustainability, achieved through a significant increase in fundraising revenue, improved efficiencies and aligning our staffing levels with our capacity to fund services.

Underpinning much of our work is our ability to grow our reputation as a trusted and respected authority with clients, staff, funders, volunteers and Government.  Twenty-eight presentations and submissions to governments, a 24 percent increase in media coverage and an increase in the number of people tuning into our flagship event - Carols by Candlelight - on the Nine Network – have helped us to meet this objective.

This ability to influence and amplify our voice is becoming increasingly vital to ensure the longevity and effectiveness of the work we currently do.

We cannot control the timing of these opportunities, we can control our preparation.

We need to build on our achievements, learn from our mistakes and take advantage of new opportunities.

This is not a solo venture. It is already starting to involve many of you in the Vision Australia community. This includes those of you who offer your support through membership, through donating, through volunteering and through working each day at Vision Australia. Without you, it will not be possible.

I‘m not saying that we will all agree along the way about how to get there. It will be challenging. I’m sure there will be conflicting opinions, different points of view and heated debate. 

But I do believe we all agree on where we want to end-up and we share the same motivation in wanting the best outcomes for people who are blind or have low vision living in Australia. 

This shared incentive needs to drive us, to unite us and motivate us. 
Now, for one last statistic: 98% of our clients currently tell us that they would readily recommend Vision Australia’s service to others.

This is a strong vote of faith. It is now our responsibility to take this goodwill into a new era of greater client choice, so that an 80 year old client CAN read her mail, a young school boy CAN get about safely using his new cane and the 25 year woman who is blind gets that job she really wants.

That’s what we are about. 

The times are changing, but our motivation remains steadfast.

(Let’s make sure we hit six runs off that bouncer).

Thank you.

